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June 30, 2010
The Honorable Bob Ferguson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

Enclosed is an ordinance authorizing the King County Executive to enter into an interlocal agreement with the United States Department of Transportation, Federal Highway Administration, Western Federal Lands Highway Division (FHWA) and the United States Department of Agriculture Forest Service (USFS) for improvement of 9.7 miles of 
Middle Fork Snoqualmie River Road, pursuant to Revised Code of Washington 39.34.

The King County Department of Transportation (DOT) has worked closely with FHWA and USFS to ensure the road improvement project will benefit all jurisdictions and the traveling public, and to ensure the project is consistent with all applicable federal, state, and local regulations.  The agreement sets forth the roles and responsibilities of the county and the other agencies with regard to the development, construction, funding, and maintenance of the project, which will benefit King County by reducing the long-term costs of maintaining the roadway, providing improved access to recreational areas, and improving local air and water quality.

Middle Fork Snoqualmie River Road is a two-lane gravel road serving as the sole public access to the Middle Fork Snoqualmie River Valley and the Middle Fork Campground.  The road also functions as the southwest entryway to the Alpine Lakes Wilderness, which encompasses approximately 394,000 acres accessed by 47 trailheads and 615 miles of trails.  The Pacific Crest National Scenic Trail traverses the wilderness from Snoqualmie Pass to Stevens Pass.  Over half of Washington’s population lives within a one-hour drive to the wilderness, making it one of the most visited natural areas in the state, receiving approximately 150,000 visitors each year (according to USFS).  Recreational opportunities are plentiful and include sightseeing, hiking, mountain biking, equestrian use, rafting, kayaking, floating, swimming, hunting, fishing, camping, climbing, hot spring use, and picnicking.

The road project starts at mile post 2.7 and extends to mile post 12.4.  Currently, the first 6.1 miles of the road are owned and maintained by King County.  The next 3.1 miles are owned by King County, but maintained by USFS.  The remaining 0.5 mile is owned and maintained by USFS.  The proposed improvements include paving a 20-foot-wide roadway; clearing, grading, and building roadway ditches; constructing bridge structures; creating retaining walls; sensitive area mitigation; and installing safety-related features.  Construction is expected to take two years.  

The current gravel road requires considerable and ever-increasing maintenance.  Recurring problems include severe potholes, rutting, loss of surface material due to age, increased traffic volumes, and breakdown of the road base due to water infiltration and freeze/thaw cycles.  Soil erosion and dust from the gravel and dirt surface contribute sediment to adjacent streams and rivers, which degrades the water quality.  Reconstruction of the road will reduce erosion and the county’s maintenance effort, while providing improved access for King County residents and visitors seeking the recreational opportunities the area has to offer.  
In recognition of the importance of the Middle Fork Snoqualmie River Road to the federal Forest Highways Program, FHWA has committed $20 million through the Washington Forest Highway Program (WFHP) to reconstruct the road.  The WFHP was established to provide safe and adequate transportation to and through National Forest System lands, assisting rural and community economic development and promoting tourism and travel.  While this program requires no specific funding match by King County, it does require that the agreement be signed by September 1, 2010.  
The interlocal agreement clearly states that FHWA shall be responsible for funding reconstruction of the road.  The county’s responsibilities under the interlocal agreement include providing real estate services for the acquisition of all property and easements necessary for the reconstruction project, verifying that the design meets the county’s requirements, and providing staff resources for review and coordination of the project design and construction.  When the project is completed, right-of-way owned by USFS will be transferred to the county at no cost to the county, and the county will assume operation and maintenance responsibilities for the road.
I recommend the King County Council approve this ordinance.  If you have any questions regarding this ordinance, please contact Linda Dougherty, Division Director of the Road Services Division, at 206-296-6590.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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